Home > Rainsford, Giles

# Rainsford, Giles III

# **Rainsford**, Giles

by Claiborne T. Smith, Jr., 1994

### b. 1679

Giles Rainsford, Anglican clergyman, was born in Dublin, Ireland, the son of Mark Rainsford. A pensioner a<u>Trinity</u> <u>College</u> [2] in Dublin on 2 Apr. 1695, he received an A.B. from Trinity in 1699 and an A.M. in 1705. Rainsford continued his education in England and was a fellow commoner at <u>St. John's College</u> [3], Cambridge, on 23 Mar. 1700. After his ordination by the bishop of London in 1702, he received the King's Bounty to go to Jamaica on 15 June of the same year. It is not known if he ever went to the West Indies and his record for the next several years is unclear.

On 8 Feb. 1711 Rainsford wrote the secretary of the <u>Society for the Propagation of the Gospel in Foreign Parts</u> from his charge in Bury in the county of Suffolk and asked for a position. In 1712 the society sent him to North Carolina as a general itinerant missionary. On 25 July Rainsford reported that he had reached his destination after a twelve-week passage from England to Hampton, Va. At Hampton he was befriended by a merchant, Edmond Kearney, who provided a horse for his journey to North Carolina. Kearney, a fellow Irishman, was the brother of Thomas Kearney, who founded the family of that name in North Carolina. At his new post, Rainsford was warmly received by Governor <u>Edward Hyde</u> [5]. He divided <u>Chowan Precinct</u> [6] with the incumbent, the ReverendJohn Urmston [7], taking the west shore "where there is no church but a vast tract of land to ride over."

From his letters to the officials in London and from the lists of books he requested to be sent him, Rainsford had an active and inquiring mind. After only a few months in his new home, he became interested in the Indians. He had several conferences with Thomas Hoyle, king of the Chowan Indians, who wished to become a Christian. Rainsford was surprised to find that the Indian had some idea of Noah's flood, which had been passed down by oral tradition or, as the king expressed it, "my father told me, I tell my son." The Indian king had some thought of sending his children to a school run by a Mr. Mashburn at Sarum on the border between Virginia and North Carolina. Rainsford was impressed with the instruction given there and in view of his own qualifications, this was high praise indeed.

Unfortunately, Rainsford came to North Carolina shortly after the <u>Tuscarora war</u> <sup>[8]</sup> and conditions were unsettled. He was visited by a terrible "seasoning" and his life despaired of for some months. At least once he was captured by unfriendly Indians but was released. Early in 1713 the clergyman petitioned the governor of Virginia for a living in that colony for six months to recover. This was granted and he was assigned to Surry. The following year Rainsford became rector of the Lower Parish, Nansemond County, Va., and remained in that post for two years. He continued his interest in the Chowan Indians and seems to have visited his old mission area in North Carolina occasionally. On 19 Jan. 1715 Rainsford wrote to the London authorities that he had spent a total of five months in the Chowans' town and had almost mastered their language. He hoped to be able to minister to the Chowans at Fort Christiana, where the governor of Virginia was planning to move the tribe.

Rainsford returned to England for a visit in 1716. On 3 September of that year he received the King's Bounty to go to Maryland but returned to Virginia instead and became rector of St. Anne's Parish in Essex County. This did not meet with the approval of Governor Alexander Spotswood, who wished to present someone else. Rainsford, however, had the backing of both the vestry and Commissary James Blair. The argument became a test case, and an opinion obtained from the Inns of the Court in London was favorable to the vestry. Rainsford apparently remained at St. Anne's until 1720, when he moved to St. Paul's parish, Prince Georges County, Md. According to some accounts, he was in Culpepper County, Va., from 1718 to 1720; however, this county was not settled and organized until 1748. Rainsford was popular in Maryland. On 19 Apr. 1723 Governor Charles Calvert wrote the bishop of London that Rainsford was visiting England for his health and praised his character. The clergyman left St. Paul's four years later and returned to England for good. Rainsford married in Virginia in 1716 but there is no record of any children, and nothing is known of his later career.

#### **References:**

Edward Lewis Goodwin, *Colonial Church in Virginia* [9] (1927).

Marshal D. Haywood, "Giles Rainsford [10]," Carolina Churchman, July 1925.

William W. Manross, *Fulham Papers in the Lambeth Palace Library*[11] (1964).

William L. Saunders, ed., *Colonial Records of N.C.* (1890), vols. 1–[12]2 [13] (1886).

#### **Additional Resources:**

Ashe, Samuel A. (Samuel A'Court). Biographical history of North Carolina from colonial times to the present. Greensboro,

N.C., C.L. Van Noppen. 1906. http://hdl.handle.net/2027/nyp.33433067286702 [14] (accessed August 11, 2014).

"Choanoac." N.C. Highway Historical Marker A-84, N.C. Office of Archives & History. <u>https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?MarkerId=A-84</u> [15] (accessed August 11, 2014).

Gertrude S. Carraway. *Crown of life; history of Christ Church, New Bern, N.C., 1715-1940/.* 1940. <u>https://archive.org/details/crownoflifehisto00gert [16]</u> (accessed August 11, 2014).

UNC Library. "CSR Documents by Rainsford, Giles, B. 1679." Documenting the American South: Colonial and State Records of North Carolina. n.d <u>https://docsouth.unc.edu/csr/index.html/creators/csr10134</u> [17] (accessed August 11, 2014).

Weis, Frederick Lewis. *The colonial clergy of Virginia, North Carolina, and South Carolina*.Boston. 1955. <u>http://hdl.handle.net/2027/wu.89059427401</u> [18] (accessed August 11, 2014).

### Subjects:

Biographies [19] Religious Leaders and Clergy [20] Tuscarora Indian War [8] Tuscarora Tribe and People [21] Authors: Smith, Claiborne T., Jr. [22] Origin - location: Chowan County [23] Edenton [24] From: Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[25]

1 January 1994 | Smith, Claiborne T., Jr.

Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/biography/rainsford-giles

#### Links

[1] https://ncpedia.org/biography/rainsford-giles [2] https://ncpedia.org/trinity-college [3] http://www.sjc.edu/ [4] https://ncpedia.org/biography/urmstongospel-foreign- [5] https://ncpedia.org/biography/hyde-edward [6] https://ncpedia.org/geography/chowan [7] https://ncpedia.org/biography/urmstonjohn [8] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/tuscarora-indian- [9] https://www.worldcat.org/title/colonial-church-in-virginia/oclc/3570876 [10] https://www.worldcat.org/title/giles-rainsford-an-itinerant-missionary-of-the-church-of-england-in-the-colonies-of-north-carolina-and-virginia-1712-1718/oclc/713018992 [11] http://images.crl.edu/145.pdf [12] https://archive.org/details/colonialrecords011nort [13] https://archive.org/details/colonialrecords01librgoog [14] http://hdl.handle.net/2027/nyp.33433067286702 [15] https://archive.org/details/colonialrecords01librgoog [14] https://docsouth.unc.edu/csr/index.html/creators/csr10134 [18] https://archive.org/details/colons9427401 [19] https://docsouth.unc.edu/csr/index.html/creators/csr10134 [18] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/tuscarora-indians [22] https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/smith-claiborne-t- [23] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/tuscarora-indians [22] https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/smith-claiborne-t- [23] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-38 [24] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-56 [25] https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no